Faculty Senate Minutes of March 31, 2015
The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Kathleen Wilson with the following Senators and visitors present:
	College of Architecture & The Arts  

Kathleen Wilson
Jaime Canaves

College of Arts & Sciences
Dawn Addy 

Thomas Breslin
 Joan Baker
Laurel Collins
Whitney Bauman
Alan Gummerson

Paula Gillespie
Joerg Reinhold
Jayachandran Krishnaswamy
Victor Uribe
John Clark
Dean Whitman

Gerardo Aladro

Astrid Arraras

Wenzhi Li
Jean Rahier
John Makemson
Oren Maxwell
Jenna Gibbs
Hassan Zahedi

Absent:
Piero Gardinali
Sneh Gulati

Abraham Lavender
College of Business Administration
Elisabeth Beristan-Moreiras

Delano Gray  

Shahid Hamid 

Cliff Perry

Clark Wheatley
Absent:
Krishnan Dandapani


	College of Education
Martha Pelaez

Eric Dwyer

Teresa Lucas
Absent:

Leonard Bliss
College of Engineering
Malek Adjouadi

Osama Mohammed 
Gang Quan
Albert Gan
Mohammed Hadi
Absent:

Berrin Tansel
School of Hospitality 
Absent:

Nancy Scanlon
Jonathan Pernick

School of Journalism
Absent:

Neil Reisner
Maria Elena Villar
College of Law
Megan Fairlie
Jan Oseitutu

Library
Patricia Pereira-Pujol
Absent:

Lauren Christos


	Wertheim College of Medicine
Irina Agoulnik

John Delzell
Absent:

Dietrich Lorke
Ferdinand Gomez
College of Nursing & Health Sciences
Amy Paul-Ward
Jennifer Doherty-Restrepo
Absent:
Lucie Dlugasch
Stempel College of Public Health & Social Work
Nasar Ahmed
Ray Thomlison
Mariana Baum

Guest:

Adam Drisin

Leslie Richardson

Michael Creeden

Bill Anderson

Steven Heine

Douglas Robertson

Brian Peterson

Gerard Klonarides

Meredith Newman

Damaris Valdes

Kenneth G. Furton

Juneisy Hawkins

Jessica Castillo




Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes
Tuesday March 31st, 2015 – 1:00 PM

Wertheim Conservatory 130 – Modesto Maidique Campus
Wolfe University Center 155 – Biscayne Bay Campus

I. Approval of the Agenda Moved and approved
II. Approval of the minutes of the March 17th, 2015 meeting  Moved and approved as amended
III. Chairperson’s Report
· Government Relations

· House looking at Health Benefits (Rep. Jason Brodeur, R from Sanford) but not FRS

· College Affordability Bill (SB0938).  House removed requirements for 3 years and 14 days before registration.  Senate removed 3-yr, but not the 14 day before registration requirement. No taxes on textbooks will probably stay.

· Guns on campus. (SB176, HB4005) Similar legislation in several states, supported by the NRA.  May not pass if FSU President Thrasher can convince former colleagues in the Senate.  Faculty members and law enforcement officers who testified before the Senate Higher Ed Committee have been asked for documentation to prove or disprove if they were on the clock during the time or if they used state resources. 

· BOG Performance Metrics

· FIU ended up with 38 points and tied for #4.  Later updated to 39 points and a tie with UCF for third place due to a rounding error by the BOG, with FSU tied for 8th place in the bottom 3.  

· Protocol re: letters from individuals and colleges.  Individuals may contact BOG members.  Colleges/Units should apprise President Rosenberg as a courtesy.  [Since not seen as lobbying, can legally use FIU email or computer to contact BOG.  If contacting legislators, use personal email and computer.] 

· Merit Pay 

Recommend that all Units develop policies for Merit Pay before April 17 for inclusion in May paycheck.  Per the Provost, must be differentiated but doesn’t necessarily have to be a certain percentage of the faculty.  Theoretically all faculty could get merit, but must be based on a rubric, and therefore should not be the same amount across the board. 

· FIU Day March 25.  Trustees travelled with President Rosenberg to advocate for FIU and Higher Ed. (We logged 9,300 steps!) Legislative Priorities included $20 million for campus expansion, $28.1million for Facilities funding for Satellite Chiller Plant and SIPA Phase II building, $7 million for FIUnique (Center for Children and Families, FIU EMBRACE and Panther LIFE for students with intellectual disabilities, and Fostering Panther Pride), $2.5 million for STEM Transformation Institute, $12 million for Metropolitan Consortium (FIU, UCF, and USF).  Chancellor Criser commended and supported the Consortium in our meeting with him.  He disagreed with Trustee Wilson’s suggestion that—since FL universities have differing missions and constituencies—the BOG might therefore compare FL institutions with peer institutions nationally rather than competing with each other.  

· BOT meeting March 26.  Unanimous vote in favor of FIU’s Strategic Plan, new Regulation re: Discrimination and Harassment, and Salary MOU. President Mark Rosenberg and his wife Rosalie presented a $1 million gift to FIU.

· Faculty Senate “Meet and Greet” Friday March 27 co-sponsored by College of Engineering and Computing. Final Meet and Greet co-sponsored by Undergraduate Education April 24. Location TBA.

IV. Action Items:
   A. Curriculum Bulletin 4 Motion

        i. Gordon Rule Oversight Committee Motion – Michael Creeden and Kimberly Harrison, Co-Chairs 

Motion: The Faculty Senate approves the following Gordon Rule proposals from Curriculum Bulletin 4: ASN 3410 Intro to East Asia; AFA 2004 Black Popular Cultures: Global Dimensions; CPO 3103 Politics of Western Europe; INR 3081 Contemporary International Problems; REL 3308 Studies in World Religions. Moved and approved
V. Reports:
A.  Provost’s Report—Kenneth G. Furton, Provost
· Board of Trustees
· Two new trustees appointed by the Board of Governors: Natasha Lowell and Justo Pozo

· Strategic Plan
· Report available at stratplan.fiu.edu 

· 20 critical performance indicator goals are posted 

· Performance Based Funding
· FIU now ranked in top three due to recounting of points

· Need to lobby for areas of strategic emphasis (e.g., hospitality) to be included in the metrics to continue improving performance points that leads to funding

· Legislators are not willing to consider unique mission of universities

· Questions
· Performance based funding model is being adopted by FIU

· Concern was noted that departments will be put in competition with each other as opposed to being encouraged to collaborate

· Concern was noted that departments may get good at data manipulation to improve performance on established metrics

· Looking to develop a management hub to conduct predictive analytics for improved budget planning

· Looking at other universities for creative ideas relative to incentive based budget models

· Concern was raised regarding the $1.5 million deficit being carried by the College of Business and how to balance the budget while meeting performance based funding metrics

· For example, lowering the GPA admission criteria would bring in more students (tuition dollars) but retention and graduation rates may decline

· Strategies are being considered to improve retention rates in programs that historically have low retention rates (e.g., engineering)

· Board of Governors is holding firm that if institutions meet the minimum 25 points then funding will not be cut, but will not receive new monies

· Search Updates
· Dean for the College of Arts and Sciences was announced

· Four finalists were brought on campus for interviews

· Committee recommended two finalists

· President and Provost decided to hire Michael Heithaus

· Search for the Director of the Wolfsonian Museum is moving forward

B.  Gordon Rule Oversight and Writing Across the Curriculum Ad Hoc Committee – Michael Creeden, Co-Chair
· Refer to full report that will be posted on the Faculty Senate website

· It was noted that the committee is large, which makes it difficult to convene meetings

· Committee membership reflects representation across the university

C.  Student Success and Engagement Ad Hoc Committee – Patricia Pereira-Pujol 
· Refer to full report that will be posted on the Faculty Senate website

D.  Technology Committee – Gerard Klonarides, Chair
· Refer to full report that will be posted on the Faculty Senate website

· Suggestion was made to work with University Technology Services (UTS) to improve data backup mechanisms, particularly given the projected growth of the university

· Recommendation was made that a senate committee member also be appointed to the administrative technology committee 

E.   Budget Committee – Clark Wheatley, Chair
· Refer to full report that will be posted on the Faculty Senate website

F.   Library Committee – Elise Bloch, Chair
· Refer to full report that will be posted on the Faculty Senate website

· Funding is available for faculty to publish in open access journals; allotment is $3,000 per faculty or article

· E-books can be used as required course readings; however, faculty need to communicate with library personnel to inquire if the university has a single- or multi-user license

· Textbook companies do not typically sell multi-user licenses for e-books to libraries


G.  UFF Report—Teresa Lucas, UFF-FIU President
MOU Ratified:  At the Full Board meeting last Thursday, the FIU Board of Trustees ratified the Memorandum of Understanding signed by UFF-FIU and the FIU Administration that allocates 1.5% retention and 1.5% merit raises, both to the base, for the academic year 2014-15, both retroactive to January 3, 2015.  The retention raise, including a lump sum covering January through March, will be included in your paycheck this Friday, April 3.  Departments should remit to the Provost’s office the lists of faculty receiving merit raises by Friday, April 10.  UFF-FIU supports an inclusive allocation of merit. 

FIU Day in Tallahassee:  UFF-FIU President Teresa Lucas participated in FIU Day at the Legislature in Tallahassee last week with President Mark Rosenberg, BOT members, including BOT Chair Albert Maury, Cesar Alvarez, Jorge Arrizurieta, Gerald Grant, Faculty Representative Kathleen Wilson, and Student Representative Alexis Calatayud, and a group of student representatives.  Visits to members of the South Florida Delegation centered largely on continued funding for such programs as Panther Pride and Panther Life, proposed gun legislation allowing concealed weapons on campus, the textbook affordability bill, and support and funding for the FIU expansion.

Promotion Workshops:  Our thanks to Vice Provost Newman and panelists Grenville Draper (Earth and Environment), Sneh Gulati (Math and Statistical Sciences), Bruce Harvey (English), and Philip Stoddard (Biology), for their participation in the Tenure and Promotion Workshop last Friday.  

Thanks to Provost Ken Furton, Vice Provost Newman and panelists Deanne Butchey (COB), Joanne Sanders-Reio (COE) and Alan Gummerson (Economics), for their participation in the Instructor/Lecturer Promotion Workshop  on March 20.  

The Labor Center / UFF Luncheon Series Workshop continues  on Thursday, April 9, from 12:30 – 2 p.m. in LC 110.  Abdolrahim Javadadzadeh, Ph.D. will discuss “Professors as the New Contract Workers.”

Bargaining continues this Friday, April 3, from 1 – 4 p.m. in PC 521.

The new UFF-FIU officers assume their positions for the year 2015-16 tomorrow, April 1:  President:  Ben Baez, Education; Vice President for MMC:  April Merleaux, History;  Vice President BBC: Moses Shumow, Journalism and Mass Communication;  Secretary: Kathy Lineberger, Global and Sociocultural Studies; and Treasurer:  Alan Gummerson, Economics.  

Legislative Update

Presidential Searches:  SB 182 by Senator Alan Hays that would provide exemptions to Florida's Sunshine Law as it pertains to president and provost searches was temporarily postponed a second time last week. Its companion measure in the House of Representatives is HB 223 by Representative Combee.  The second temporary postponement of SB 182 indicates that the bill is in trouble.  Passage of SB 182 and any bill that provides an exemption to Florida's Sunshine laws requires a two-thirds vote of both houses of the Legislature. Senator Hays requested the postponement prior to any speakers being heard. UFF and members of the AFL-CIO all had requested to speak against the bill.  HB 223 is on the agenda of the House Education Committee tomorrow, April 1, 10:30 am – 12:30 pm.  South Florida representatives on the committee are Michael Bileca, Manny Diaz, Erik Fresen, Joe Geller, and Cynthia Stafford.  Call them with your opinion on the bill.

Guns on Campus: HB 4005 by Rep. Greg Steube/SB 176 by Senator Greg Evers were not heard in either the House or Senate last week.  However, attacks from National Rifle Association (NRA) advocates did not stop. There were calls from the NRA for public records regarding police chiefs appearing against the bill last week and also records from faculty members who spoke against the bills in committee. These bills are opposed by the Florida Board of Governors, the University Presidents, the University Police Chiefs, the League of Women Voters and at least 14 Florida newspapers, as well as UFF.
 
Both bills reside in the respective Judiciary committees of the House and Senate, and should be scheduled for hearings this week. 

Textbook Affordability:  SB 938 by Senator Flores and HB 7125 by the Higher Education and Workforce Subcommittee underwent some changes.  SB 938 passed out of the Higher Education Committee, with the requirement to use of textbooks and instructional materials for a minimum of three years removed.

The provision for notification regarding costs for textbooks and instructional materials from 30 days before classes to 14 days before registration addressed at its next stop, according to Senator Flores. 

The House bill passed out of the Higher Education and Workforce Subcommittee as a proposed committee bill and since then has been numbered as HB 7125. The House bill does not change the current timeframe for notification of textbook lists and costs nor does it include any three-year provision. HB 7125 does include that the length of time textbooks and instructional materials remain in use shall be one area of consideration for policies and guidelines that are developed by the State Board of Education for the Florida College System and the Board of Governors for universities.

Next stops for these bills are House Education for HB 7125 and Senate Education Appropriations for SB 938.

Gag Bill in Kansas

Neil Hutchins reported in the Chronicle last week that a bill pending in the Kansas Legislature would prohibit public college and university employees in the state from using their official titles in newspaper opinion articles, including letters to the editor, even if they write or contribute in their capacity as private citizens.  http://chronicle.com/blogs/conversation/2015/03/25/the-free-speech-rights-of-public-college-employees/?cid=at&utm_source=at&utm_medium=en

H.  SGA Report— Alexis Calatayud, SGA-MMC President
· No report given
VI. Unfinished Business 
VII. New Business 
Announcements
The next Faculty Senate meeting is on April 21st, 2015 at 1:00PM in WC 130 in MMC.  All are invited. Go to facultysenate.fiu.edu for regularly updated information on the Faculty Senate.
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